Minutes of Executive Committee Meeting of July 15, 2010

Sustainable Futures Section

Oregon State Bar

The meeting convened at the offices of Markowitz Herbold in Portland, Oregon at 3 pm.
Attending: James Kennedy (Chair), Robin Bellanca Seifried (Treasurer), Diane Henkels (legislative contact), Dick Roy, Michelle Slater, Dallas DeLuca (Secretary), Pat Neill, and Rod Wegener (OSB liaison).  

Excused absences:  Jennifer Gates, Ellen Grover.
1.
Opening Remarks:  Jim had recent meetings with former head of New Zealand bar (2006-2009).  The Sustainable Future as a section of the Bar did not resonate with him, although underlying goals – curb self-interest to have lawyers play role in greater society – are the same.

2.
Approve Minutes of June 14, 2010 Meeting:  Minutes – changes: 

(
“guest” after Ryan Vanden Brink.

(
Jen excused


(
Dick to contact firms directly with nominations.


(
“about” $700 net profit

DR moved, JK seconded, unanimous

3.
Newsletter (Fall Issue):  (see handout #1 at end of these minutes)


(
Summer issue – Dallas & Michelle converting to web and preparing email announcement to section.  We will send to ENR and Business Law sections as well.

(
Fall – check handout

4.
Fall Programs

(
Robin – (see handout #2)

(
Topics – Carbon Management Program and Renewable Energy Projects


(
Location:  PGE HQ


(
Renewable Energy Program focus on Renewable Portfolio Standards and discussion of which technologies are viable and being pushed by utilities.  Possible speaker from P.U.C.


(
Richard (Kip) Pheil, Senior Policy Analyst, from Dept. of Energy, and David Van’t Hof, attorney and former advisor to the governor, are other possible speakers.

(
Details of format and charge still up in the air.  Likely no charge.  Discussion of venue options with and without charge.

5.
Status of Nominations for Awards Program:  Jim 


(
The Board of Governors recently approved a President’s Sustainability Award for presentation at the 2010 OSB Annual Awards Dinner in December.  But, deadline is still July 23, so only 8 days to get notice out to entire Bar.


(
Concern:  Although the delay in approving the President’s Sustainability was a result of the recent formation of SFS and customary OSB processes, JK expressed concern that a notice with a very short deadline could impair the section’s award program as well as its image with the Bar.


(
In June, Jim, Diane, and Dick contacted all sections, all County Bar Associations, and 22 firms with general nomination, but no applications so far.  Tonkon Torp likely will submit an application.


(
Award announced in Bar Bulletin, page 36, with same issue as other announcements of awards.


(
Section  will review applications and make recommendations to the Membership Services Committee in early August for the President’s Sustainability Award at the Annual Awards Dinner in December


(
Dick will continue to follow up with the firms that he previously contacted,  and a notice will be sent to our section members.  Michelle will draft a letter to be sent to section members on July 16.

6.
Partners in Sustainability Program

(
Discussion of whether Oregon firms would be motivated to apply for the SFS program to recognize sustainable office practices.  Primary goal of most firms is Oregon public recognition.

(
In addition to web site recognition, the Section can provide recognition in article in Bar Bulletin and one-half page paid advertisement in Bar Bulletin once a year congratulating award winners and list of sustainability partners.

(
Publicize behaviors that these firms are modeling.  Could be a running column in Long View on what sustainability partner firms are doing.

(
Possible: program to tour an award winner or sustainability partner firms’ offices.

7.
Additional Projects/Study Groups for 2010-2011
a.
Judicial and Administrative Hearings

(
See Pat’s memo to committee (Handout #3)
(
Discussion of large state efforts for e-filing, telephone hearings, and video/telephone witness appearances

(
Motivation for these state efforts is not sustainability, but instead other factors.  E.g., efficiency.

(
State OJD committees open to input from sustainability perspective.

(
Bryant Baehr gave estimates on paper use reduction as result of e-filing.  

(
Although not a driving factor, sustainability is known and welcome side-effect.

(
Discussion of how SF section can assist without hindering.

(
Possible article on Pilot Program’s progress for Bar Bulletin, including sustainability benefits.

(
PLF promoting “paperless office” in programs and newsletters.  Possible collaboration with section on communicating ideas and issues to the Bar.


b.
Rights of Future Generations

(
Jim proposed that study group be set up with assumption and predicate that environment interests of future generations is worthy of protection (without promoting that point of view) and have study group focus on how that would be done within the law.  This focus by the study group appears consistent with new Bar Bylaw on sustainability.

(


(
Jim will re-write proposal for next meeting in light of Keller limitations.
c.
Lawyer/Client Interface with Sustainability Issues

(
Ryan Vanden Brink’s memo is a start, but will be further developed in newsletter articles.

d.
Climate Science Study Group

(
Discussion of whether lawyers can help protect integrity of science from inappropriate distortion or manipulation.


(
Discussion of whether this topic within scope of section.  Dick will re-write proposal for next meeting.
(
Michelle proposed that the issue might be approached by a comparison of how science is weighed by a litigator and scientist.

(
Pat – Maybe just an article on what science is clear on.

e.
Other Projects/Study Groups
Nothing discussed.
8.
2011 Section Dues:  Review of membership members and dues across all sections and our section.


(
261 Members at $20 per


(
Jim moved, Michelle seconded, all unanimous to keep dues same.

9.
Nominating Committee:  (see handout #4).


(
Suggested no new member to replace Bill before end of year.


(
Suggested 10 Executive Committee members.

(
Need Nominating Committee appointed 60 days before election, with at least 1/3 of nominating members be non-Executive Committee members.

(
Need suggestions for non-Executive Committee Nominating Committee members by Sept. 1.

(
Because we are a new group, we can wait until November 2011 election to elect a chair elect and a new chair at that time.

(
The Nominations Planning Group will continue work to create the Nominating Committee in September.

10.
New Business:  None.

11.
Date and Location of Next Executive Committee Meeting:  September 1, 2010 at 3:00 p.m., Portland, location TBD.

End:
5:19 pm

HANDOUT 1 (from Michelle Slater)

Sustainable Future Section

July 2010

Summary of Activities Related to The Long View
1.
Summer Issue (at the finish line)

· due out approximately July 13, after Dallas gets back and can create individual web pages (DeLuca/Slater)

· decided not to use infograph in eco-labeling article because of cost; replace with logos (Slater)

2.
Fall Issue (what we are currently pursuing)

· Short article on OSB paper reduction efforts (DeLuca)

· Parametrix article on eco-assets (Slater)    

· Henkels article (Henkels/Slater)

· Article on ORS/Brundtland report by Elin Shepard (Diane)

· Is there a trend toward sustainability requirements in RFPs (Slater) (Dick to send contact information for MoFo atty)

                Wal-mart?

                Michael Goodman (Nike)?

                Other?

                JPMorgan Chase RFP

· Article on Energy Return on Energy Invested (EROI) by Charlie Stevens (Roy)

 NOTE:  Deadline for articles is first week of September, with target publication date of first week of October.

3.
Winter Issue (ideas that are brewing)

· Developments in Corporate Governance Initiatives, HB 2829- Kimberly Pray

· Bill Campbell on conservation as a commodity

· Sustainable Investing (expanding economy, static or shrinking economy, local focus) Carsten Henningsen

· Full-cost accounting and full cycle analysis (internalizing externalities) 

· paying for eco-system services (e.g., watershed restoration credits at PGE)

NOTE:  Deadline for submission December 1, with target publication date of first week of January.

HANDOUT 2 (from Robin Bellanca Seifried and Dick Roy)
OSB SFS PROGRAMS

ENERGY SERIES

(July 7, 2010 DRAFT)

Dates: Two programs in late September and/or early October

Length: 1.25 hours each

Location: World Trade Center, sponsored by PGE

Carbon Management Program

The carbon management program will explore different types of carbon controls, including cap and trade and carbon tax. The program will focus on cap and trade, including the efforts of the Western Climate Initiative, and exploring carbon credits, carbon offsets and carbon neutrality. We are contacting Mark Trexler, Director of Climate Strategies and Markets at Det Norske Veritas, and Angus Duncan, BPA President, as possible presenters. Mark Trexler would discuss the difference between carbon credits and offsets and voluntary and mandatory programs. Angus Duncan would discuss his experience with the Western Climate Initiative, BPA’s green tags program and how the green tags may be used as carbon offsets.
Renewable Energy Program

The renewable energy program will begin with an overview of alternative energy technologies, including wind, solar, geothermal, wave/tidal, biomass, hydroelectric, nuclear, clean coal, and conservation, briefly describing how each type of energy is captured and transmitted. The overview will also address Oregon’s renewable portfolio standards and how alternative energy technologies are likely to contribute to achieving these standards. Following the overview, experts will address two or three different types of alternative technologies in more detail. This portion of the program will cover wind power, solar power and possibly either biomass or geothermal power. We are consulting with Charlie Stephens of Adjuvant Consulting, former Senior Policy Analyst at the Oregon Department of Energy, regarding potential speakers to cover the overview and RPS portions of the program. We are consulting with Angus Duncan and David Van’t Hof of Lane Powell regarding potential speakers for the more details discussions of specific technologies.
HANDOUT 3

MEMORANDUM

	TO:
	SFS Executive Committee

	
	

	FROM:
	K. Patrick Neill

	
	

	DATE:
	July 9, 2010

	
	

	RE:
	Judicial and Administrative Proceedings

	
	


Issue
The Executive Committee wishes to assess judicial and administrative proceedings from a sustainability standpoint.  The purpose of this report is to summarize the results of preliminary fact gathering on that topic, focusing particularly on e-filing and the use of telephonic appearances.  

Summary of Conclusions
Federal

The Federal court system is the leader in e-filing.  E-filing is now fully implemented and mandatory.  It appears to be working well and is well accepted by the Bar.  Use of electronic and telephonic communication also appears to be in place and appropriately used.  

State

At least in part as a result of the success at the federal level, significant effort and progress has been made at the State level.  The  OSB commissioned a task force on e-filing in state courts, which issued its report in November 2006.  [Link]  The Bar encouraged the Oregon Judicial Department to move ahead with all deliberate speed toward development of a court system that recognizes and utilizes electronic filing and electronic content management systems.  Significant progress has been made since (The Oregon e-Court Project).  Attached is a message from the Chief Justice that appeared in the Oregon State Bar Bulletin in July of 2008 with a status report. [Link] According to Bryant Baehr who staffs the project, approximately 12 – 15 million dollars has been spent to date.  Pilot programs are in place or are about to be commenced.  An additional  18-20 million dollars is estimated for completion of the pilot program, and another 35 million for full implementation.  The target for full implementation is 2012.  The project is staffed by approximately 20 persons, with numerous oversight committees.  A status report was published dated May, 2010.  [Link]

Electronic communication and telephonic appearances where appropriate are being widely used in courts throughout the state.  Courts generally appear receptive.  Rules are in place in most jurisdictions.  The same appears true for administrative hearings.  

Discussion

We initially surveyed existing court rules regarding e-filing and telephonic appearances.  [Link]  The Oregon Uniform Trial Court Rules cover electronic filing, in anticipation of successful implementation.  E-filing is optional at the Oregon appellate level, with rules covering same.  Rules in place are generally favorable and encourage use of telephone appearances where appropriate.  For state administrative hearings, there are model rules which provide for appearance by telephone when appropriate.  Anecdotal evidence from practicing attorneys suggests that courts are generally receptive where appropriate to the use of telephonic appearances, and administrative agencies are even more so.  I attempted to reach Danny Lang to see what his current experience has been without success.  

I then found the July 2008 Chief Justice DeMuniz on the e-court project.  I contacted Justice DeMuniz to get his take on the status of the project.    He referred me to Bryant Baehr, the staff person responsible.  Mr. Baehr was extremely helpful and enthusiastic about the project and its prospects.  It is still in the pilot mode, having experienced some delays.   (I may be off on specifics – I was madly taking notes during these conversations.)  So far the pilot is limited to small claims and FEDs in Yamhill and Multnomah counties and most recently Jackson County. [Link]  They expect to extend the pilot to Crook and Jefferson counties soon.  There is an RFP out for software to extend the pilot to general civil matters, which they hope to have in place by the end of June, 2011.  Assuming that is successful, they hope to implement in all counties by September/October 2011.  They hope to extend the program to domestic relations and probate by 2012.  

They are devoting significant time and  energy to developing  policy and procedure, particularly around confidentiality.  Funding is crucial.  They have spent 12-15 million dollars so far.  They have an estimate for another 18-20 million dollars to complete the development of the system and get the pilots going, and then another 35 million to get it out to all courts.  Mr. Baehr spends 50 percent of his time on this project.  There is a project manager for e-court that spends 100 percent of his time on this project, and he has a staff of 20.  There are numerous committees with Bar representation, including an implementation committee, a policy steering committee, and a sponsors committee.   Mark Comstock and Bruce Hamlin are Bar members playing a significant role in the project.  Judge Brewer is head of the Steering Committee.  Attached is an organizational chart for the project.  [Link]  The goal is to eventually have a mandatory system similar to the federal system.

I talked to Mark Comstock and Bruce Hamlin. They confirmed Bryant Baehr’s enthusiasm and optimism.  Mark Comstock is involved with a task force working on rule making.  A draft is currently out for comment.  Mark indicated that there is no one involved on the committees with a sustainability focus, and that may be of some value.  He took my name.  The Bar is helping on funding, as much as the Judicial Department allows.  The Department is taking its lead from the Chief Justice and the State Court Administrative Office.  It is possible that they might be interested in help in their efforts.  Bruce Hamlin had similar comments.  He also thought there might be some need of help on the funding side as events unfold, and that there may come a time where they could use help selling e-filing to the Bar.

Conclusion

It appears that there is significant momentum toward developing more favorable sustainable practices for judicial and administrative hearings.  Rules seem to be in place.  There are fewer judges/officials who are hostile to the use of those rules.  Given the energy and effort currently being expended by both the Bar and the judicial branch with respect to the e-filing project, it could be difficult to generate support for new efforts around sustainability, and efforts in that direction could be counterproductive. It may be that the Section could best further its goals by cheerleading/supporting the current efforts through newsletter articles and the like and by participation on existing committees. There may be opportunities for support of the e-filing project around issues of funding and Bar acceptance. 

HANDOUT #4 (Dick Roy)
July 13, 2010

To the SFS Executive Committee

From the Nominations Planning Group

Jennifer Gates, Ellen Grover, Pat Neill, Dick Roy

In advance of the Nominations Committee (NC) work this year, we have addressed the following questions and have the following recommendations.  Jennifer has been on parental leave until July 5, but will be active in the remainder of the process.

Status as new section.  Dick talked with Sarah about our status as a new section.  She said we have flexibility, noted below, with respect to our first election cycle.

Timing for new EC member(s) and filling the role of Chair-Elect.  We recommend that no new member of the Executive Committee (EC) be appointed before the regular election this fall.  Jennifer will be returning to active status on the EC, and before the fall election the EC will have a chance to further explore the functional role that a new member might play.  See criteria below in EC size and composition.

Chair-Elect.  Because SFS is a new section, the NC is not required to recommend a Chair-Elect for the fall election if that seems premature.  Under that approach, the 2011 NC would simply recommend both a Chair and Chair-Elect for the fall 2011 election. 

Nominations Committee.  One-third of the official NC must be made up of section members who are not on the EC.  We recommend that our group be expanded by two additional section members.  At Jim’s request, we will make recommendations for the two additional NC members in advance of our September board meeting.  The NC must be appointed at least 60 days prior to the election.

Our work.  Our work has focused on preliminary questions, realizing that the NC will make specific recommendations of officers and EC members to serve in 2011.   We anticipate that the NC will be in place by early September and would complete its work by October 15.  In the meantime, we will individually interview all EC members to get comments on several questions and general comments.

EC size and composition.  Under current circumstances, we believe that an EC of around ten is a workable size.  For the fall election, we recommend that any new member be recruited by the NC to fill a functional role (not a representational role) with responsibility for a program or section initiative.

EC member slots.  By September, we will recommend a division of at-large EC members into A and B two-year slots so that half are up for election each year.

Officers.  Officers must be active members of OSB.  Because this will be our first election, our current officers can be elected to serve in 2011.  We did not see a need to create additional “officers” (for example membership chair) beyond those called for in the standard bylaws.
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